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To download papers for this meeting scan here with your camera  

 
Disclaimers 
 
Disclosures of Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interests 
Members are required to register their disclosable pecuniary interests within 28 days of their 
election of appointment to the Council.  Any changes to matters registered or new matters that 
require to be registered must be notified to the Monitoring Officer as soon as practicable after they 
arise. 
 
A member attending a meeting where a matter arises in which they have a disclosable pecuniary 
interest must (unless they have a dispensation):  
 

• Declare the interest if they have not already registered it  
• Not participate in any discussion or vote  
• Leave the meeting room until the matter has been dealt with  
• Give written notice of any unregistered interest to the Monitoring Officer within 28 days of 

the meeting  
 
Non-pecuniary interests relevant to the agenda should be declared at the commencement of the 
meeting. 
 
The public reports referred to are available on the Warwickshire Web 
https://democracy.warwickshire.gov.uk/uuCoverPage.aspx?bcr=1  
 
Public Speaking 
Any member of the public who is resident or working in Warwickshire, or who is in receipt of 
services from the Council, may speak at the meeting for up to three minutes on any matter within 
the remit of the Committee. This can be in the form of a statement or a question. If you wish to 
speak please notify Democratic Services in writing at least two working days before the meeting. 
You should give your name and address and the subject upon which you wish to speak. Full details 
of the public speaking scheme are set out in the Council’s Standing Orders.  
 
COVID-19 Pandemic 
Any member or officer of the Council or any person attending this meeting must inform Democratic 
Services if within a week of the meeting they discover they have COVID-19 or have been in close 
proximity to anyone found to have COVID-19. 
 

 

https://democracy.warwickshire.gov.uk/uuCoverPage.aspx?bcr=1


 

1 

Proposed Decision to be made Under the 
Council’s Urgency Procedure by the 

Portfolio Holder for Children, Families and 
Education on 16 December 2021 

 
Age Range Change - Camp Hill Primary School  
 
Portfolio Holder Portfolio Holder for Children, Families 

& Education 

Date of decision 16 December 2021 

 

Signed 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Decision taken 
 

That the Portfolio Holder for Children, Families & Education agrees to the undertaking of 
a public consultation on changing the age range at Camp Hill Primary School with effect 
from March 2022. 
 

 
 

Reasons for decisions 
 
Camp Hill Primary School currently has an age range of 3 – 11, admitting 3 year olds into 
a Nursery class. The school also operates a Pre-School for 2-4 year olds.  
 
The school wishes to change its age range to become a 2 – 11 primary school, in 
advance of converting to academy status in March 2022. The academy conversion 
process is such that, for the school to continue to support 2 and 3 year old children, this 
age range change should be made in advance of the conversion.  
 
There will be no material alterations to the places offered for 2, 3 and 4 years olds at the 
school. 
  
It is a statutory requirement that a public consultation is undertaken prior to changing the 
age range of a maintained school. 
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2 

 

Reasons for Urgency  
 

The decision is required under the Council’s urgency procedure owing to the upcoming 
academy conversion date of 1 March.  
 
In December, we were informed by the DfE of the target date for conversion of 1 March. 
The statutory consultation required to enable the age range change described above is 4 
weeks in length and then Cabinet approval of the change is required. 
 
To request approval of Cabinet at the February 2022 meeting, the consultation must 
operate during the first four weeks in January. Therefore Portfolio Holder approval is 
required before Christmas to allow the consultation to be launched in early January. 

 
 

Background information 

 
Any proposed changes to the age range of a community school must be carried out in 
accordance with the Statutory Guidance issued by the Department for Education ‘Making 
Prescribed Alterations to Maintained Schools.’ The guidance requires the local authority 
to undertake a statutory consultation for a period of at least 4 weeks, with the proposals 
published both online and in a local newspaper, as well as to the governing body, the 
parents of registered pupils at the school, and anyone else considered appropriate.  
 
The local authority should make its decision within 2 months of the end of the consultation 
period.  
 
In order to meet the time scales for this change to be implemented for March 2022, 
consultation needs to take place during January 2022.  
 
The results of the consultation will be included in a future Cabinet report for approval, 
followed by implementation (if agreed) from March 2022. 
 

 
 

Financial implications 
 

None 
 

 
 

Environmental implications 
 

None 
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Report Author Rosalind Currie 
rosalindcurrie@warwickshire.gov.uk,  

Assistant Director ianbudd@warwickshire.gov.uk 

Lead Director Strategic Director for Communities 

Lead Member Portfolio Holder for Children, Families & Education 
 
 

Urgent matter? Yes 

Confidential or exempt? No 

Is the decision contrary to the 
budget and policy 
framework? 

No 

 
 

List of background papers 
 

None 

 
 

Members and officers consulted and informed 

Portfolio Holder – Councillor Jeff Morgan 
 
Corporate Board – Mark Ryder, Strategic Director for Communities 
 
Legal –  Nichola Vine, Strategy and Commissioning Manager Legal and 
Democratic  
 
Finance – Andrew Felton, Assistant Director Finance 
 
Equality – n/a 
 
Democratic Services – Isabelle Moorhouse 
 
Councillors – n/a 
 
Local Member(s): n/a  
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Re: Age Range Change prior to academisation

head2640 CHP <head2640@we-learn.com>
Thu 09/12/2021 15:32
To:  Mandy Latham <mandylatham@warwickshire.gov.uk>; Rosalind Currie <Rosalindcurrie@warwickshire.gov.uk>

That would be lovely thank you

Louise Barrass
Head Teacher
Camp Hill Primary School

From: Mandy Latham <mandylatham@warwickshire.gov.uk>

Sent: 09 December 2021 15:20

To: head2640 CHP <head2640@we-learn.com>; Rosalind Currie <Rosalindcurrie@warwickshire.gov.uk>

Subject: Re: Age Range Change prior to academisation
 
Many thanks for confirming Louise,

The current 2 year old provision operates as school run provision and the pupil age range is from 3 years.
Do you wish to change the school age range to include the 2 year olds into the schools pupil age range when you
convert?

Kind regards,
Mandy

Mandy Latham

Lead Commissioner

Early Years & Childcare Entitlements, Sufficiency & Business
Education Services, Communities Directorate
Warwickshire County Council

Tel: 01926 742216

Website (General pages):https://schools.warwickshire.gov.uk/early-years-childcare-providers

Website (COVID pages): https://schools.warwickshire.gov.uk/coronavirus/early-years-childcare-settings-covid-19 


https://schools.warwickshire.gov.uk/coronavirus/early-years-childcare-settings-covid-19/4


For PVI providers - https://schools.warwickshire.gov.uk/coronavirus/covid-19-toolkit-schools-early-years-
settings


"Working in partnership, celebrating success, aiming for excellence" 


DISCLAIMER -The information contained in this e-mail is confidential and is intended for the recipient only. If you have received
it in error, please notify us immediately by reply e-mail and then delete it from your system. Please do not copy it or use it for any
other purposes or disclose the content of the e-mail to any other person or store or copy the information in any medium. 


From: head2640 CHP <head2640@we-learn.com>

Sent: 09 December 2021 15:07

To: Rosalind Currie <Rosalindcurrie@warwickshire.gov.uk>
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https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fschools.warwickshire.gov.uk%2Fearly-years-childcare-providers&data=04%7C01%7CRosalindcurrie%40warwickshire.gov.uk%7Cc6f310f4856c40267bf308d9bb2916bf%7C88b0aa0659274bbba89389cc2713ac82%7C0%7C0%7C637746607515296314%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=tWnHg85FbcSVYcW5RKGfGKfNfqV8y%2FWqD%2BRvUU1VlTo%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fschools.warwickshire.gov.uk%2Fcoronavirus%2Fearly-years-childcare-settings-covid-19&data=04%7C01%7CRosalindcurrie%40warwickshire.gov.uk%7Cc6f310f4856c40267bf308d9bb2916bf%7C88b0aa0659274bbba89389cc2713ac82%7C0%7C0%7C637746607515296314%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=Vjwjm5xc5ow1L%2FakWrdW2ck52DgeeXgCLMyRw3%2FM4R0%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fschools.warwickshire.gov.uk%2Fcoronavirus%2Fearly-years-childcare-settings-covid-19%2F4&data=04%7C01%7CRosalindcurrie%40warwickshire.gov.uk%7Cc6f310f4856c40267bf308d9bb2916bf%7C88b0aa0659274bbba89389cc2713ac82%7C0%7C0%7C637746607515306269%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=v5X7FIKyLf4tJcgWy99AtZaUiTChLLwX9FanGC%2Br4Ws%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fschools.warwickshire.gov.uk%2Fcoronavirus%2Fcovid-19-toolkit-schools-early-years-settings&data=04%7C01%7CRosalindcurrie%40warwickshire.gov.uk%7Cc6f310f4856c40267bf308d9bb2916bf%7C88b0aa0659274bbba89389cc2713ac82%7C0%7C0%7C637746607515306269%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=yJqM1Y6De4%2FxLEkDDr9vKIT%2FpNVT16zXvvFpnn8DCsQ%3D&reserved=0


Cc: Mandy Latham <mandylatham@warwickshire.gov.uk>

Subject: Re: Age Range Change prior to academisation
 
Hi Rosalind,
yes we intend to continue with 2-11 provision.
Kind regards,

Louise Barrass
Head Teacher
Camp Hill Primary School

From: Rosalind Currie <Rosalindcurrie@warwickshire.gov.uk>

Sent: 09 December 2021 14:55

To: head2640 CHP <head2640@we-learn.com>

Cc: Mandy Latham <mandylatham@warwickshire.gov.uk>

Subject: Age Range Change prior to academisation
 
Dear Mrs Barrass,

I help to coordinate the LA elements of conversion to academy status and wanted to check whether
you intend to operate with an age range of 2-11 post-academisation, please? If so, this will require a
statutory consultation process starting in January and I will require email confirmation from you and
your Chair of Governors asap.

I have cc'd Mandy Latham who leads on Early Years provision for the LA.

Please let me know your thoughts or if you need any further information.

Best regards

Rosalind Currie
Education Sufficiency Coordinator


Education Services, Communities Directorate

Warwickshire County Council

Saltisford Office Park, Ansell Way, Warwick, CV34 4UL

phone: 01926 742615
email: rosalindcurrie@warwickshire.gov.uk

"Working in partnership, celebrating success, aiming for excellence" 

Useful COVID links: 

https://schools.warwickshire.gov.uk/coronavirus

https://schools.warwickshire.gov.uk/coronavirus/covid-19-toolkit-schools-early-years-settings

This transmission is intended for the named addressee(s) only and may contain confidential, sensitive or
personal information and should be handled accordingly. Unless you are the named addressee (or authorised
to receive it for the addressee) you may not copy or use it, or disclose it to anyone else. If you have received
this transmission in error please notify the sender immediately. All email traffic sent to or from us may be
subject to recording and/or monitoring in accordance with relevant legislation.
This transmission is intended for the named addressee(s) only and may contain confidential, sensitive or
personal information and should be handled accordingly. Unless you are the named addressee (or authorised
to receive it for the addressee) you may not copy or use it, or disclose it to anyone else. If you have received
this transmission in error please notify the sender immediately. All email traffic sent to or from us may be
subject to recording and/or monitoring in accordance with relevant legislation.Page 8
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Proposed Decision to be made Under the 
Council’s Urgency Procedure by the 

Portfolio Holder for Children, Families and 
Education on 16 December 2021 

 
Bid for Funding to Department of 

Education for the development of a Family 
Hub within Warwickshire 

 
Portfolio Holder Councillor Jeff Morgan 

Date of decision Decision Date 
 

 

Signed 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Decision taken 
That the Portfolio Holder for Children, Families and Education approves the submission of a bid 
for up to £1,000,000 (one million pounds) for the creation and development of a Family Hub within 
Warwickshire, and delegates to the Strategic Director for People the finalisation of all bid 
documents. 

 
 

Reasons for decision 
In November 2021, the Department for Education invited bids for up to £1million from Councils for 
seed funding to develop Family Hubs. 
 
The proposed Warwickshire bid centred around the buildings on the Warwickshire Academy site 
(”the Site”) with the intention to create a Family Hub.  Given the significant size of the property we 
are referring to the site as a Family Village, which will in the long-term act as the main hub, which 
will focus on SEND.  This can then be used as a model to be rolled out across Warwickshire’s 
fifteen Children’s Centres and four Youth & Community Centres. 
 
The Site contains am administrative building and several bungalows that have been identified as 
suitable for the creation of the SEND focussed Family Hub and the proposal meets the 
conclusions of the Peopletoo report completed about the Site. 
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Children and Families have engaged with key partner agencies and are confident that the bid has 
support and will meet the DfE’s stated focus on SEND, centres that can open and scale up quicky 
(before 2024) and have a whole family approach. 
 
The bid does not commit to any match funding. It will state that funding will be sought within the 
Council but that this is not guaranteed as the funding application must go through the Council’s 
governance processes. 
 

 
 

Reasons for Urgency  
The bid must be submitted by 17 December 2021. The opportunity to bid was not announced until 
November and due to the work required to compile the bid at the same time as meeting the 
requirements of the Ofsted inspection the decision is an urgent one.  

 
 

Background information 

Warwickshire and partners have worked together to create a shared strategic vision to co-produce 
and deliver services for children, young people and their families and have an ambitious plan to 
achieve this by 2024.  
 
This application will support our first Family Hub which will have a specialist focus on SEND / SEMH. 
Reflecting the rising numbers of CYP with SEND / SEMH and the difficulties families experience at 
times accessing and navigating services. 
 
Early Help Offer 
Warwickshire’s strong Early Help offer is evidencing strong impact and outcomes. Based upon a 
stepped approach, services are available to support children and families at the right time to prevent 
needs from escalating to require specialist services.  
 
At present Warwickshire externally commission 14 Children and Family Centres. This application 
is for the first Family Hub, known as the “Family Village” at the site. Warwickshire is committed to 
the delivery of the Hub model and seeks to deliver the first hub as a flagship Family Village. The 
site has been purchased by WCC and there has been a potential £2m allocation made for a capital 
bid that we can adapt the site for delivery. We will deliver the requirements of the 1001 days in the 
main building and we wish this hub to have a specialist overlay by becoming the single point of 
access to support for children with special education needs and disabilities, and those with Social, 
Emotional Mental Health, and behaviour disorders.  
 
In 2023 we will start the process of recommissioning the current 14 children and family centres and 
our internal 4 Youth Centres, which will enable us to join this flagship hub with the 18 other centres, 
that will convert into Family Hubs too.  
 
Access 
 
Virtual Offer 
We recognise that to be accessible and connect with families we need to think beyond buildings. 
Our Family Village offer will be enhanced with a digital offer. We have learned from the Covid-19 
pandemic that a large majority of children, young people, and families prefer to communicate and 
access services online, in a way that is inclusive, non-stigmatising and at a time which is convenient 
to them.  
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An online digital offer will provide access to a wealth of information advice, signposting services, 
online counselling, and parenting groups etc. Our Family Navigators will be available to support 
families via a “chat” function, ensuring they receive timely support. 
 
Family Village (the Site) 
We have purchased the Family Village buildings will invest in developing them to a suitable site for 
delivery.  This site will become the Single Point of Access to services for children, young people 
and their families within Warwickshire. It will be the central point of contact for early intervention 
and support and will be the gateway to a coordinated approach to provision for all children and 
young people with SEND and SEMH. This will bolster the universal offer available to all children 
and young people age 0-19 
 
Face to face 
Building A, will become the main universal delivery building, it is in this building that the 1001 days 
offer will be situated. A multi-use universal provision room for early years, it will provide extensive 
opportunities for children to experience sensory play in a dedicated sensory room. A children’s 
library (supporting with SEND and Mental Health resources) will be available, as will a Community 
Café. This is of importance to reduce social isolation of and increase inclusion of families with SEND 
and Disabilities and intergenerational work and volunteering to commence. It will host up to 5 clinical 
rooms on the ground floor, to be utilised by midwifery, health visiting, speech & language, 
physiotherapy, Community Paediatrician, Occupational Health, and other services requiring clinical 
standard space.  
 
On the top floor are a suite of offices which multi-agency partners can access. A large training area 
can facilitate multi-disciplinary training, including with parents and community groups.  
 
To support connections with marginalised groups we hope to include a registrar of births service, 
providing our family workers with a face-to-face opportunity to welcome new parents and introduce 
our services reassuring them that they are there to guide and support them through their family 
journey.  
 
The value added for this SEND/SEMH specialist family Village is the suite of 5 large bungalows on 
site. Our ambition is to utilise these for the delivery of specific prevention services to support 
children with SEND and Mental Health. Initial scoping has identified the following priority areas: 
 
High intensity parenting support  
Objective is to support children from pre-birth to adolescence by providing a coordinated high 
intensity parenting offer: 

 Health Visitors using Video Interactive Guidance to increase strong attachments and 
supporting perinatal maternal mental health. 

 Early Help Family Support Workers and Early Help Assistant Psychologists working in 
conjunction with the Primary Mental Health teams. 

 Educational Psychologist service. 

 Systemic family therapy service – aid rehabilitation from care and prevention of LA 
accommodation. 

 Foster carers support:  to provide placement stability and prevention of breakdown. 

 The ability for Drug and Alcohol and Adult Mental Health recovery services to deliver support 
on site.  

 Adult social care will be intrinsic to the delivery of the Village to improve transitions. 
 
Education Support  
Flex Learning support, enabling CYP a place to go to support with reintegration to school once out 
for medical related issues. The referrals for children into this service has increased exponentially 
over recent years due to anxiety. This will support the SEMH aspect of the centre.  
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 Early Support and portage supporting under 5s with SEND, in conjunction with Early Help 

onsite  

 SENDIAS: Integrated support on site from the voluntary commissioned service supporting 
SEND families.  

 Adult and community Learning to be located in this space and deliver education directly 
to adults. 

 
Out of hours  

 The Emergency Duty Team and STAY (existing Adolescent Support Service) could have a 
base to facilitate out of hours support to families. 

 Along with other services such as support services for Domestic Abuse and for fathers who 
are often hard to engage in usual hours. 

 
Connection 
The ambition is that the multi-agency services working together on site would all agree to a multi-
disciplinary information sharing agreement and would share one connected electronic management 
recording system and telephony system. Whilst we do not underestimate the challenges this 
creates; we are very willing and prepared to drive this forward.  
 
Relationships 
Warwickshire is a Restorative Practice authority. Many professionals in our network have been 
trained in this approach along with Parental Conflict and an understanding of Trauma responses 
would be part of the mandatory induction training for all Family Village colleagues. This work builds 
upon our progress made through the Strengthening Families, Protecting Children project. 
 
The main building and the bungalows would be managed by one Operations Manager, who would 
support the multi-disciplinary partners. In addition, the building would have one access control and 
recording system.  
 
This approach would be the approach we would seek to convert all the 14 Children and 
Family Centres and the 4 Youth and Community. Therefore, this bid is for the maximum 
funding, to launch the flagship Family Village in preparation to convert the other centres and 
create 18 Family Hubs in phase 2 of our plan. 
 

 

Financial implications 
We would request the full funding amount of £1 million to support our application.  
£167,000 Capital will be used plan, design and get the service ready to create the spaces to 
deliver the Family Village that make this a flagship for SEND and SEMH. WCC are committed to 
the Family Hubs model and have purchased this site and buildings accordingly.  
 
Capital Monies 
The capital bid monies would pump prime the infrastructure and will enable a full feasibility study 
to be carried out to enable WCC to develop the site into a flagship Family Village for SEND/SEMH 
delivery.  There is a nominal £20,000 for immediate materials and equipment to enable some 
services to be delivered from Sept 2022. Services will then scale up on site up to 2024 when the 
remaining 14 children and family centres are onboarded to create a portfolio of 1 flagship Family 
Hub (our Family Village) and 14 separate Family Hubs around the county.     
 
£833,000 programme  
The ambition is to use the transformation money to create a culture of relationships and 
connectivity in our Family Village which will then.  
We will fund the one-off cost for an Information Sharing Agreement to written between multi-
agency partners and authorised by legal. We have identified the key staffing roles required and 
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have costed these from the date their planned employment up to March 2024, taking into 
consideration “on costs” and inflation.  
 
We have included a comprehensive training package for multi-disciplinary Family Village staff  
 
The transformation monies have been allocated to pump prime the delivery of the Family Village 
as a centre of excellence for SEND/SEMH.  
 

 An operations manager to oversee the development, delivery and long-term 
implementation of the Family Village and Family Hubs 

 A project manager to oversee the governance and delivery 

 Independent consultation with parent carer forums and partners  

 Develop a strong virtual offer to enable SEND/SEMH specialisms to be delivered online (ie 
through webchat, virtual delivery and social media content 

 Specialists to support with one information sharing agreement to cover all multi-
disciplinary teams in the village and be robust enough to cover the 15 family hubs from 
2024 

 Mosaic development and data analysts to create the platforms for one integrated 
recording and reporting system 

 Centre workers, Family Support Workers and Early years workers in the Village. These 
workers will be trained in SEND/SEMH during the early stages of the project and whilst 
they will have responsibility for delivery of services in the Village eventually, will also have 
the responsibility to transform and upskill workers in the other 14 Family Hubs. 
Onboarding these workers early will enable training, growth and knowledge that will be 
shared across a range of multi-disciplinary partners, community and voluntary sector and 
parents and carers.  

 This will enable service extension into rural areas and schools and Early Years settings 
also. 
 

Added Value 
 

 Joint working and recording and reporting aids efficiencies and reduces duplication  

 Ambition is to: 
o Prevent late diagnosis 
o Prevent escalations to social care interventions and accommodation 

 
Running costs and match funding 
Running cost are not included in this bid.  

 

The bid to DfE and CIF will enable the Family Village to be set up and initially developed. The 

ongoing revenue costs of operating the Village will be met from existing budgets and an additional 

permanent MTFS funding allocation being agreed through the current budget setting round to 

minimise the need for children with disabilities residential care placements. 

 

There is no match funding confirmed, the bid is clear any further funding will need to be applied 
for and agreed through the county council usual procedures.  Should the bid be successful, 
accepting the funding will be predicated on securing County Council Capital Investment Funding 
as well for the project, otherwise it will not be viable to modify the buildings. 

 

Environmental implications 
There are no direct environmental implications arising from this report. 
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Consideration will be given to environmental issues and implications as the project develops 
should funding bid be successful. 

 

Report Author John Coleman 

Assistant Director John Coleman, Assistant Director Children and 
Families 

Strategic  Director Nigel Minns, Strategic Director for People 

Portfolio Holder Portfolio Holder for Children, Families and 
Education 

 
 

Urgent matter? Yes 

Confidential or exempt? No 

Is the decision contrary to the 
budget and policy 
framework? 

No  

 

List of background papers (If applicable)  
 
Family Hubs guidance from DfE is available here 
 

 
 

Members and officers consulted and informed 

Portfolio Holder – Councillor Jeff Morgan 
 
Corporate Board – Strategic Director People and Strategic Director Resources 
 
Legal – Nichola Vine, Legal & Governance Service Manager 
 
Finance – Brian Smith, Finance Lead (Children’s and Education Services) 
 
Equality – EDI Team 
 
Democratic Services – Nichola Vine, Legal & Governance Service Manager 
 

Councillors – (For consent to Urgency) Cllr Yousef Dahmash 
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